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MINUTES








Present:	The Rt. Revd John Waine (Chair), the Pro-Chancellors (Sir Terence Beckett, Mr Hart),  the Vice-Chancellor, the Vice-Chair (Mr Jordan), the Pro-Vice-Chancellors (Professor Atkinson, Professor Busfield, Professor Harloe), Professor Bernstein, Professor Crossick, Mr Edwards, Professor Foweraker, Mrs Frank, Mr Glossop, Professor Gray, Professor Lahiri, Mr Lowden, Mr Melville-Ross, Professor Nedwell, Mrs Nolan, Mr Pertwee, Ms de Roeck, Professor Sherer, Mr Tomkins, Mrs Tritton, the President of the Students' Union (Mr Halliday) and the Vice-President (Finance and Services) of the Students' Union (Mr Wood).





In attendance:	The Registrar and Secretary, the Director of Finance, the Estates Officer, the Director of Catering and Accommodation, the Academic Registrar, the Director of Information Systems and the Planning Officer.








SECTION A: UNRESERVED BUSINESS





CORRESPONDENCE AND ANNOUNCEMENTS





 1/97


On behalf of Council, the Chair welcomed Mr Halliday and Mr Wood who, following Privy Council approval of changes to the University Statutes, were now full members of Council.





 2/97


The Registrar and Secretary reported that apologies for absence had been received from the Treasurer, Dr Crunden, Ms Hampson, Mr Owen and Ms Ralph.





 3/97


The Chair informed Council that items 10(d) and 19(a) of the Agenda had been withdrawn.





STARRING OF AGENDA ITEMS





 4/97


At the request of the Chair and members of Council, items 8, 10(g) and 19(b) were starred for discussion in addition to those indicated on the Agenda.





MINUTES 





 5/97


The Minutes of the meeting held on 7 October 1996 (Section A) were approved as a correct record.





MATTERS ARISING FROM THE MINUTES





 6/97


There were no matters arising from the Minutes.





VICE-CHANCELLOR’S REPORT





Research Assessment Exercise





 7/97


The Vice-Chancellor reported on the results of the quadrennial Research Assessment Exercise which had been announced shortly before Christmas and in which the University had done well. 





 8/97


The Exercise assessed departments on a scale from a low of 1 to a high of 5.  The University had entered 17 subject groups, of which five had been awarded the top grade of 5, indicating international or national excellence in all areas.  These were Art History and Theory, up from 4 in 1992, Economics, Law, which had risen from 3 in 1992, Government and Sociology.  Government and Sociology had been awarded a starred 5, which was reserved for research of international excellence in the majority of areas.  All but two of the remaining subject groups had achieved the next highest grade of 4.  It was particularly gratifying  to see improvements in three of the University’s science departments: Biology, ESE and Psychology, which all went up from 3 to 4. Altogether 94 per cent of the University’s academic staff now worked in a grade 4 or 5 department; this was the sixth highest proportion in the UK, with only Oxford, Cambridge, LSE, Imperial College and University College London doing better. The results signalled that the University was a first rate research university across the whole range of disciplines, with outstanding strength in the social sciences.  In the most widely used league table, compiled by The Times and THES , Essex had risen from 17th in 1992 to 11th, out of  just over one hundred institutions. 





 9/97


The RAE outcome determined the research element of the HEFCE’s block grant to the University. However, the financial implications were not yet clear.  The likelihood was that the University would benefit marginally, but not substantially.





 10/97


Members of Council expressed their pleasure at the outcome of the Exercise which was extremely encouraging for the University.  Council offered its congratulations to all concerned in the University’s submission.





Chemistry





 11/97


The Vice-Chancellor reported that there had been one severe disappointment in the RAE which was the award of a grade 2 to the University’s small group of Chemists, who were part of the Department of Biological and Chemical Sciences. The Vice-Chancellor's view was that this was a harsh judgement on a group which had obtained substantial research funding from both Research Councils and industry in recent years.





 12/97


Nevertheless, the Chemistry group had been given a grade 2 or its equivalent in each of the four RAEs since the Exercises started in 1986.  The University had twice made major efforts to improve the grade but had not succeeded. 





 13/97


The grade 2 for Chemistry raised in an acute form the financial viability of teaching and research in Chemistry.  Currently the Chemistry group of  twelve full-time equivalent academic staff  incurred losses in the order of £200k p.a. as it had done for many years, partly because it received relatively little funding for its research infrastructure, but also because it had severe difficulty in recruiting students, especially undergraduates.  Funding for the Chemistry group’s research infrastructure would decline to zero or near zero with the result that its losses would deteriorate, probably to as much as £300k p.a.  Applications for undergraduate places in Chemistry remained as poor for 1997 as they had been for 1996.





�



 14/97


The University could not afford to continue sustaining losses on this scale and the Budget Sub-Committee had come to the sad but firm view that the University should wind down both teaching and research in Chemistry.  Degrees schemes in Chemistry, with the exception of  Biological and Medicinal Chemistry, which could be taught by the Biochemistry group, would not be offered from October 1997,  although of course the University would continue to teach existing Chemistry students until they completed their degrees.  The University would honour existing research grants in Chemistry but would cease to support new research in Chemistry; nor would it enter Chemistry in the next RAE.  There would be no compulsory redundancies of academic or support staff.  Some would be realigned to work in Biology and Biochemistry, where student numbers would be expanded.  Others would be advised and assisted to seek jobs elsewhere or offered a severance or early retirement package.  It was very regrettable to have to take such steps but it was hoped that Council would agree that, in the light of both poor student recruitment and a poor research rating with little prospect of improvement, the University was right to take this action in what remained a difficult financial climate.





 15/97


Members of Council expressed their regret at the decision, but recognised the reality of the situation and the need to act now. 





November Budget Settlement





 16/97


The Vice-Chancellor reported on the implications of the November Budget settlement.





 17/97


Universities would receive £100m more than had been predicted in the November 1995 budget;  since the 1995 budget had forecast a cut of £54m, the actual increase was only £46m.  This represented a cut in real terms of one per cent after taking inflation into account.  Moreover, some of the additional funds were earmarked for special purposes such as VAT relief on capital investment projects funded by the Private Finance Initiative, salary increases for clinical staff, and joint bids with industry for equipment. 





 18/97


Nonetheless, the Budget was not as severe as had been anticipated.  The University’s best estimate is that it would add about £200k to the income forecast for 1997/98.   This was a welcome but very modest bonus and would not be enough to eliminate the deficit forecast for 1997/98.  Thus the financial approach adopted for 1997/98 and the year after, involving economies and selective voluntary early retirements, would have to continue.





Top-up fees





 19/97


The Vice-Chancellor reported that the Budget had also eased the pressure on the university sector to charge undergraduates additional registration, or top-up, fees, at least in the short term.   It was expected that all universities would follow the CVCP’s advice to suspend the imposition of top-up fees for 1997/98, pending the report of the Dearing Committee.  It was also expected that the issue would return to the agenda if the Dearing Report evaded the issue of university funding, or if its proposals were rejected by the Government, or if the Budget settlement for 1998/99 was harsh.  The matter was no longer urgent but the working party established by Council would look at the legal implications of top-up fees as well as examining the contingency plans of other universities, where these were available.





Pay dispute





 20/97


The Vice-Chancellor reported that the unresolved pay dispute for university staff had led to a national joint trade union one day strike in mid November, which had been conducted peacefully and without incident.   The Vice-Chancellor had emphasised to the unions that the University was not in a local dispute with the Trade Unions and regretted that recurring cuts in government grants had resulted in a low offer in the national negotiations.





 21/97


On 10 January, the employers’ side had made a substantially improved offer of 2.9 per cent backdated to April 1996 plus 2.9 per cent or the rate of inflation, whichever was the higher, with effect from April 1997.  The Unions would be consulting their members and would respond on 24 January.





Library extension





 22/97


The Vice-Chancellor was pleased to report that the builders had handed over the Library extension on 21 December, about 35 days late. There should still be sufficient time for the internal work to be completed on time.  The building was good value for money and should cater for the demand for shelving and seating space for at least ten years. 





Lottery bid for Lakeside Theatre extension





 23/97


The Vice-Chancellor reported that the news about the proposed extension to the Lakeside Theatre for which the University had made a lottery bid, was less happy.  On the basis of a very positive Report from the Lottery Assessor the University had expected to receive a favourable decision in December.  In the event the University had been awarded a small sum in order to resubmit a revised application to consist of more detailed architectural plans.  It was thought that the University was the victim of a rule change in the Arts Council which now required more detailed architectural plans before a lottery bid was finally approved.  The University remained confident that it would receive lottery funding for the building, although it might not hear finally until the summer or autumn.





Writtle College





 24/97


The Vice-Chancellor reported that Writtle College had approached the University in the summer about the possibility of acting as validator for their degrees and diplomas, both current and prospective. 





 25/97


Writtle College, which was on a site near Chelmsford,  was one of the country’s leading agricultural colleges.  It taught all the land-based sciences, not only agriculture, but also horticulture, equine studies, and environmental and leisure management.  Its teaching was equally balanced between further and higher education, but the balance was steadily moving towards degree-level work, including postgraduate courses.  Until now most of its degrees had been validated by Anglia Polytechnic University (APU) but for a variety of reasons Writtle had become increasingly dissatisfied with its relationship with APU and saw advantages in switching to Essex.   





 26/97


The University had sent a validation group on a two-day visit to Writtle in early December. The previous week Writtle had been inspected by a joint team of Teaching Quality Assessors from the HEFCE and quality assurance assessors from the HEQC.  The University’s own team was very impressed with what they found and were reassured by the informal feedback from the inspection teams that visited a week earlier.  On the basis of the validation group’s report Senate had unanimously approved the proposal that the University act as validator of Writtle College degrees (cf. C.M.54/97 below).





�



 27/97


This was the first time that a proposal for validation on this scale had been made and it was undoubtedly a significant step for the University. It  would inevitably involve the University in working more closely with an external and independent institution than it had done before.  For example, there would be a considerable amount of cross-representation on Writtle and Essex committees.  The University also expected to mount a number of jointly provided degrees and to form research partnerships.  The Department that would be most affected was Biological  Sciences, which already offered a joint degree with Writtle College; but others would find opportunities to expand their repertoire of degrees by working with Writtle. 





 28/97


There were also long term implications.  Universities were likely to come under both political and financial pressure in the near future to enter into partnerships with other colleges in the local region.  Of all the local colleges which taught at degree level, Writtle College was the one with which it was most in the University's interest to form an alliance.





 29/97


Council expressed its delight at the decision and noted that, in future, Writtle College would be known as "Writtle University College in partnership with the University of Essex".  A press release would be issued shortly, which would stress the contribution the partnership would make to higher education in the region, especially on the science side.





 30/97


A number of lay members of Council expressed the view that it would be helpful to have a brief note of the main points for public relations purposes, not only in connection with Writtle College but also the other items of good news on which the Vice-Chancellor had reported.  It was agreed that the University would provide such a note for the use of Council members.





Health and Social  Services Institute





 31/97


The Vice-Chancellor reported that the University’s Health and Social Services Institute had been officially launched in December.  The Institute co-ordinated the substantial range of health-related research across departments and housed the Practice Development Unit which offered short courses and postgraduate degrees in nursing and health studies. 





ANNUAL ACCOUNTS FOR 1995/96





Income and Expenditure Outturn





 32/97


Council received paper C/97/2 which reported on the income and expenditure outturn as discussed by Finance Committee at its meeting on 25 November 1996.





 33/97


The Director of Finance reported on the final outturn which showed a surplus of £489,000.  This compared with the original budgeted surplus of £1.152m approved by Council in July 1995 (C.M.201/95 refers; figure converted to new SORP) and with the forecast surplus of £208,000 reported to Council at its meeting on 8 July 1996 (C.MM.201-202/96 refer).  Following a forecast surplus of £1.4m in April 1996, it had been agreed to bring forward into financial year 1995/96 additional expenditure of £350,000 and to transfer £450,000 to the Early Retirement Provision in an effort to reduce the financial pressures faced by the University in 1996/97 (C.M.201/96 refers).  Following discussions with the external auditors, it had been agreed to transfer to the Early Retirement Provision a further £525,000 in respect of part of the past service shortfall on the Essex County Council Pension Scheme.  The principal variations from the forecast surplus reported in July 1996 were a rate rebate of £190,000 and an underspend by the Computing Service of £124,000.  Allowing for the additional unbudgeted expenditure of £800,000 to safeguard the financial position for 1996/97 and the transfer of £525,000 to provisions regarding the Pension Scheme shortfall, the outcome was, in fact, a notable improvement on both the budget and the forecast outturn.  This was particularly due to savings on expenditure; the action of the Budget Sub-Committee in restraining expenditure had been effective whilst overall the income targets had been exceeded.





 34/97


Council offered its congratulations to all concerned in arriving at such a positive financial outcome.   It was noted that the deficit on Catering had increased during the year by £112,000, partly as a result of employing consultants to advise the University on the future provision of catering outlets.  It was intended that the subsidy to Catering would be reduced in future and that the account would break-even if possible.





Financial Statements





 35/97


Council received the printed Financial Statements for 1995/96 as discussed by Finance Committee at its meeting on 25 November 1996 and circulated in draft format to members of Council for approval in December 1996.





36/97


The Director of Finance drew Council’s attention to a number of points.  The income and expenditure account showed a continuing solid financial performance.  Income for 1995/96 showed an increase over that for 1994/95 of £629,000 when the one-off reimbursement of VAT in 1994/95 was discounted, with research grants and contracts having risen above the rate of inflation.  The balance sheet showed  that the University’s fixed assets had increased in value by just over £8.5m, the largest rise in the history of the University.  Reserves on the income and expenditure account stood at just over £15m including £5.3m General Reserves and £1.7m unapplied Specific Reserves for Capital Buildings.  





37/97


Council ratified the decisions taken previously following circulation of the Financial Statements.





RESOLVED:	





38/97


(i) 	that the Financial Statements be signed, under delegated authority from the University Council, by the Vice-Chancellor, the Treasurer and the Director of Finance;


	


39/97


(ii) 	that the Financial Statements for 1995/96 be approved.





Supplement to Financial Statements





40/97


Council received the printed Supplement to the Financial Statements for 1995/96 as received by Finance Committee at its meeting on 25 November 1996.





FINANCIAL SITUATION FOR 1996/97 and 1997/98





41/97


Council received paper C/97/3 which set out the latest budgetary situation for 1996/97 and 1997/98 as discussed by Finance Committee at its meeting on 25 November 1996 and subsequently updated.  





42/97


The Director of Finance reported that the forecast for 1996/97 at the time of the Finance Committee meeting had been for a surplus of £417,000 which compared with the original budgeted surplus of £672,000 approved by Council at its meeting in July 1996 (C.M.207/96 refers).  The main positive variances included increased research grant and contract overheads and tuition fees from additional overseas postgraduate students, which offset the decrease in home and EU undergraduate students; adverse variances included a loss in revenue of £324,000 arising from unfilled student accommodation, which had since been decreased by £32,000, and increases in staff and non-staff costs.  Subsequent to the meeting of Finance Committee, a number of uncertainties had been resolved.  In particular, the anticipated downwards adjustment to the University’s contribution to USS had been brought forward from April 1998 to January 1997, leading to a saving in 1996/97 of £350,000.  The latest revised surplus for 1996/97 was £767,000. 





 43/97


With respect to 1997/98, the Director of Finance reported that, at the time of the Finance Committee meeting, the deficit of £150,000 approved by Council in July 1996 as part of the financial forecasts (C.M.216/96 refers), had increased to £525,000.  This was because the original budgeted deficit included assumptions that there would be the equivalent of fifteen early retirements while the latest forecast only included the actual number to date which was six.  Subsequent to the meeting of Finance Committee, the forecast for 1997/97 had been revised.  It was estimated that the November Budget Statement would lead to an increase in recurrent grant of some £200,000 while the impact of a full year’s reduction in the contribution to USS would be £610,000, although it was anticipated that the HEFCE would reduce the recurrent grant by some £200,000 in compensation.  The financial outcome of the Research Assessment Exercise would probably be a modest increase in funding, while there would be additional costs associated with pay settlements.  It should now be possible to set a budget for 1997/98 with a surplus in excess of £500,000, provided that costs continued to be controlled, staff reductions took place as planned  and income targets were met.  However, uncertainties arising from the outcome of the Dearing Committee and a possible summer budget statement remained. 





 44/97


During discussion, Council noted that the loss of income from unfilled student accommodation 


was a result of a number of factors, including failure to meet student intake targets, the difficulty of estimating the number of students in categories which had not previously been offered University accommodation, such as home and EU postgraduate students, and the impact of new accommodation at South Courts on other University accommodation.  There had also been a greater shift than expected towards students living at home.  It was, however, the first time that the University had experienced such a situation and action would be taken to ensure that it did not happen again.  In particular, more places would be made available to returning second and final year undergraduate students in the annual ballot for places in University accommodation.





INVESTMENT OF UNIVERSITY’S ENDOWMENTS AND RESERVES





 45/97


Council received paper C/97/4 which set out proposals from Finance Committee to give the Investment Sub-Committee flexibility to invest some of the University’s general reserves cash balances in long-term investments.





 46/97


During discussion, Council noted that the University’s investment policy was determined by the Investment Sub-Committee of Finance Committee which had considerable expertise and a good record of success.  The Sub-Committee took professional advice and would be considering how the recent legislation concerning open-ended investment companies might affect the University’s investment in common investment funds.  There were regular meetings with the University’s professional advisers and funds were constantly monitored  for performance against their competitors.





�



 47/97


RESOLVED:	that Investment Sub-Committee be given delegated authority to invest up to £2.5m of general funds in equities or fixed interest securities when they believe that the market valuations make investment attractive.





REPORT AND RECOMMENDATIONS FROM SENATE (UNRESERVED BUSINESS)





 48/97


Council received the report and recommendations (Unreserved Business) from the meeting of Senate held on 11 December 1997 (paper C/97/5).





Director of the Centre for Russian Studies





 49/97


RESOLVED:	that Dr Rachel Walker be reappointed as Director of the Centre for Russian Studies for the period 1 January 1997 to 31 July 1997.





Membership of the Board of the School of Humanities and Comparative Studies





50/97


RESOLVED:	that Ordinance 21 paragraph 1 be amended to allow the Enlightenment Director to be appointed as an ex officio member of the Board of the School of Humanities and Comparative Studies.





EURRUS Institute





51/97


RESOLVED:	that the recommendations contained in the extract from the Report of the Working Party on the Establishment of the EURRUS Institute, as set out in Appendix A to the paper, be approved.





IT Strategy





 52/97


RESOLVED:	that an Information Systems Strategy Committee be established as a Joint Committee of Senate and Council, to co-ordinate the overall development of information systems strategy; the proposed terms of reference and membership to be as set out in Appendix B to the paper.





Staffing Matters





 53/97


RESOLVED:	that the following members of staff be granted leave of absence without salary for the period shown:





Professor D Ades (Department of Art History and Theory): 1 October 1996 to 31 December 1996;





Dr V Fry (Department of Economics): 30 September 1996 to 27 October 1996;





Dr M Rohrig Assuncao (Department of History): 1 October 1996 to 30 September 1997.





Writtle College





 54/97


Council noted that the University had taken over responsibility for the validation of the degrees of Writtle College.





MINUTES OF COMMITTEES





EQUAL OPPORTUNITIES STEERING GROUP





 55/97


Council received the Minutes of the meeting of the Equal Opportunities Steering Group held on 1 November 1996, together with the Annual Report of the Steering Group for 1995/96.





Employers’ Forum on Disability 





 56/97


RESOLVED:	that the University should join the Employers’ Forum on Disability.





HEALTH AND SAFETY COMMITTEE





 57/97


Council received the Minutes of the meeting of the Health and Safety Committee held on 4 November 1996.





Dogs on Playing Fields 





 58/97


RESOLVED:	that five bins be provided in the sports field areas for disposal of dog fouling and additional signs be positioned to remind dog owners of the need to clear up dog faeces.





STANDING COMMITTEE (UNRESERVED BUSINESS)





 59/97


Council received the Minutes of the meeting of the Standing Committee (Section A) held on 11 November 1996.





Membership of Court 





 60/97


RESOLVED:	that Ordinance 4 paragraph 5 be amended to include the Institution of Electrical Engineers Ipswich Area.





ARTS COMMITTEE





 61/97


Council received the Minutes of the meeting of the Arts Committee held on 18 November 1996.  





FINANCE COMMITTEE (UNRESERVED BUSINESS)





 62/97


Council received the Minutes of the meeting of the Finance Committee (Section A) held on 25 November 1996.





AUDIT COMMITTEE





63/97


Council received the Minutes of the meeting of the Audit Committee held on 25 November 1996, together with the Annual Report of the Committee for 1995/96.





�
Membership and Terms of Reference 





 64/97


Council considered the recommendation of the Audit Committee that the terms of reference of the Committee be amended by the addition of the following clause after the existing clause (l):





(m)	to receive and consider an annual report from the Budget Sub-Committee with regard to the University’s value for money strategy, plans and progress.





 65/97


Council noted that, although it was part of the remit of both the Audit Committee and the Internal Auditors to look at value for money in the University, it would not be appropriate for this to be monitored through an annual report to the Committee from the Budget Sub-Committee.





66/97


RESOLVED:	that the recommendation be referred back to the Audit Committee for further consideration. 





University Management Letter: Research Grants and Contracts





 67/97


In response to a query from a member of Council concerning  the best use of staff time for research purposes, Council noted that there would be a review during 1997/98 of University support for departmental research efforts. 





DEVELOPMENT COMMITTEE 





 68/97


Council received the Minutes of the meeting of the Development Committee held on 2 December 1996.





Environmental Image 





RESOLVED:	





 69/97


(i) 	that the proposals for improving the University’s environmental image be accepted in outline;





 70/97


(ii)	that costed proposals be presented to Budget Sub-Committee.





AMENDMENTS TO UNIVERSITY STATUTES AND ORDINANCES





Statutes 





 71/97


Council received paper C/97/6 and noted that the Privy Council had approved amendments to the University Statutes concerning student membership of Council, Senate and Boards of School.





Ordinances





72/97


Council received paper C/97/1 setting out proposed amendments to University Ordinances which had been approved by Senate at its meeting on 11 December 1996.





 73/97


RESOLVED:	that approval be given to the proposed amendments to Ordinances as set out in paper C/97/1 with immediate effect.





REGISTRATION OF UECLAA WITH THE MUSEUMS AND GALLERIES COMMISSION





 74/97


Council received paper C/97/7 concerning the registration of the University of Essex Collection of Latin American Art with the Museums and Galleries Commission.





75/97


RESOLVED:	that approval be given to the statement relating to the aims and the acquisition and disposal policy of the University of Essex Collection of Latin American Art (UECLAA).





DATE OF NEXT MEETING





 76/97


The date of the next meeting was confirmed as Monday 21 April 1997 at 2.15 p.m.
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